








Reporr, T'll be on the beach in
a small Pacific coast town in
Mexico, relaxing my brain and
reinvigorating my soul. Bur I'll
be back for Christmas and to
prepare for a hefty workload for
2008. P'm oprimistic and eager
to begin working with a new
County Council on a variety of
important land vse and devel-
opment issues that need fixing.

Please mark your calendar for
the swearing in ceremony of
the two new County Council
members, Brian Sullivan from
District 2, and Mike Cooper
from District 3. The ceremony
is at 9am, Wed, Jan. 2 in the
Council’s chambers, 8th Floor
of the County Administration
Building, 3000 Rockefeller
Street, Everetr.

Right after the ceremony will
be the council’s weekly General
Legislative Session (GLS). Ar
the start of each weekly GLS
meeting is public comment
tme and our chance to speak
loud and clear that we need
effective leadership on land use
planning and environmental
protection.

My goal is to get ar least 200
people to artend. You can speak
or you can just be a support-
ive member of the audience.
Taking just 30 seconds o let the
council know of your concerns
will make a huge impact!

While the County has
embarked on updating their
Unified Development Code
(UDC) to tury 1o deal with
numerous problems, they need
to know the citizens want these
updates to actually reflect the
citizen’s concerns, and not just
pander to the development
community.

Plus there are other issues
outside of the UDC update that
needs the council’s artention this
year. Our county needs to adopt
a Transfer of Development
Rights (TDR) ordinance that
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land, forest land and our rural
areas from over-development;
they need to find realistic fund-
ing solutions and implement
a complete Transportation
Demand Management program
for solving our traffic woes; they
need to secure more parks and
open space in our urban areas;
they need to abolish codes and
practices that allow for flood-
plain fill and development (e.g.
Island Crossing, Harvey Airfield
and KRKO towers in the Upper
Snohomish River Valley); and
they need to finish the updare
to our Shoreline Management
Plan, now two years overdue.

While all processes take time
and nothing happens over-
nighr, things can happen faster
with active and vocal citizens.
Political pressure does work!
Below is a list of what will help
bring Smart Growth principles
to the county’s lonp-range plan-
ning of growth, and will help
get us ro more livable, sustain-
able, communities.

I cant stress enough the
importance of starting 2008 out
on the right foot. We need to
be extremely present and vocal
with our elected leaders, at the
county, at the city, and at the
state level, in order to achieve
better success with growth and
development than we have the
previous 15 years.

2008 for me will be a year of
great opportunity, and I most
definitely will need your help all
along the way.

So PLEASE, PLEASE,
PLEASE, artend the swearing
in ceremony and at public com-
ment time, get up and take
a few seconds to address the
council on the following issues:
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housing glut, due to overbuild-
ing and a nationwide mortgage
loan problem, development

JURUOURURINR. 111
County has slowed, and the
inventory of new homes is
large. This is a grear time for the
County to revamp design stan-
dards. Cities like Mill Creek,
Bothell and ILake Stevens are
tired of having their urban
growth areas inundated with
ugly homes that do not fit the
design standards of their cities.
And cidzens living in the urban
growth areas are sick and tired of
losing every tree to high-densiry
developments. The County not
only needs to worlk closely with
the cites to ensure good home
design, setbacks and landscap-
ing, they also need to adopt
a long-awaited tree ordinance
that would protect large stands
of big trees and understory.

Rural Cluster Subdivisions
have been a development tool
here in Snohomish County since
1995, as a way ro try to prorect
our open spaces, critical areas
and rural beauty. However, the
county in its quest to appease
developers and encourage them
o use the rural cluster subdi-
vision process, offered density
bonuses, where by if a bir more
percentage of land was pro-
tected, they could build more
houses.

The cutcome has been that
we are seeing a net of 1 home
per 2.3 acres, which is abso-
lutely not RURAL development
and has not protected rural
character. With global warming
at the top of problems we need
1o help solve, allowing for more
rural cluster subdivisions just
will not get s there. Rural resi-
dents are tired of these clustered
developments and are speaking
out with a focus on eliminating
the density bonus.

While the county is focus-
ing on other tweaks that can
be made t the code, the citi-
zens want the density bonus
at the very least to disappear.
This needs to happen now in
2008, before mote applications

vecome vested. lne Lounty
Council in 2008 needs to enact
an emergency ordinance and—
fix this now, as they are our ¢
compliance with their compre-
hensive plan and the Growth
Management Act, allowing for
too much urban-style develop-
ment and too much growth in
our rural areas.
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sations on how to get this pro-
gram actually working and sav-
ing farmlands, rural lands, and
forest Jands. But the time for
planning and discussion needs
to ¢nd and work needs to hap-
pen. We have spent ten years
on planning and talking on a
TDR program to protect the
Stillaguamish River Valley, and
frankly it isn't working.

There are numerous tools
out there and incentives to get
developers 0 buy the rights
of the lands we want to save
and protect, and to build i~
our existing urban growth area
and cites. City leaders, county
leaders, farmers, developers and
conservation groups, all need ro
come to the table and agree to
make it work!

If we don't do this with all ear-
nestness and commitment, we
will never protect Snohomish
County from unnecessary urban
sprawl, and we will lose our
ability to sustain farming and
forestry in this county for the
future, the uncertain future we
face with global warming and
peak oil looming over us.

2008 needs o be the year that
marks a swing of the pendulum
away from developer greed and
toward environmental steward-
ship and healthy, sustainable
cities.

Join me on January 2! Speak
up for Snohomish County and
a berrer long-term vision and
plan. T



everyone that a founding
member and giant of Pilchuck
—Audubon, Sally van Niel, passed
way November 21, 2007. Sally
had been in the hospital little
over a week before her untimely
passing,

Sally van Niel has been active
in Pilchuck Audubon since she
helped found the chaprer 35 years
ago. She has served as our presi-
dent several times, taking over
again after Darryl Thompson
died. Sally and Jan have been our
co-conservation chairs for years.
Just a few weeks ago, at the most
recent starewide ACOW meet-
ing in Sequim, Sally and Jan,
as usual, were there. She will be
missed not only in our chapter
but statewide throughour the
conservation community.

Born April 25, 1936 in Long
Beach, CA, her father lefr the
Navy and ook a job with Seartle
Ciry Lighr, eventally moving to
the Rockporr area on the npper
Skagit River. Ir was there she
{eveloped her passion for nature
und the Pacific Northwests
beauty.

According to Jan, “She grew
up art the foot of Diablo Dam.
It was a small community of
people who mostly worked for
Seartle City Light, a wonderful
town where you could wander
around free of fear, and experi-
ence nature.”

Jan and Sally mer while artend-
ing the University of Washington
in the zoology graduate pro-
gram, working on their masters’
degrees. After graduation they
both taught biology at Everett
Community College from 1971
0 1999,

In addition to teaching, her
real passion was leaving a world
berrer than she found it. What
began as one of ten original PAS
members became a life work.
Sally served on many councils

~and committees, such as the
.nohomish Wetlands Alliance,
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non-game wildlife for the state
Department of Fish and Wildlife,
and was founder of the Puger

Soundkeeper Alliance.

She was also instrumental in
convincing the county to stop
spraying the herbicide 2,4-D
along roadways.

Preservation of the environ-
ment and the establishment of
wildlife refuges became a cru-
sade for Sally, and in mrn local
Audubon societies helped estab-
lish Spencer Island, a 412-acre
island in the Snohomish River
delra.

An avid bird warcher. Her
favorite bird, the chickadee, was
even given homage on the license
plate of their car.

Sally is survived by her husband
Jan and two danghrers, Kristina
Dalwon and husband Shawn and
Lisa and Jim McConnell.

A celebration of Sallys Life
will take place Saturday, Jannary
12, 2008; 2—4pm at the Jackson
Center  Confetence Room,
Evererr Community College,
2000 Tower Street, Everett

Condolences may be sentto Jan
van Niel, 4404 — 222nd St SW,
Mountlake, WA 98304-4125.
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the past seven years and cannort
imagine PAS withour her. Many
of you know even more intimare-
ly than I how tirelessly she has
worked 1o protect wildlife and
habitat not only in our county,
bur statewide. Sometimes in
conversations at meetings with
her, it seemed that she knew
everyone in the state who had
ever served on any commirtee
or in any capacity that was con-
nected to conservation,

We are so grateful for all that
she gave to us and wish her well
on her next journey. Our hearrs
go out to Jan as he adjusts to this
grear loss, —lleen Weber

1 ant Know daly personaily,
at least not since | was a baby,
bur she still had a role in my
life. She introduced my mother,
Eileen, to birding and becanse
of that it’s a huge part of both
of our lives. [ also spend a lot of
time running at Spencer Island
and am grateful that because of
her work I'm able o enjoy that
place and all the wonderful birds
thar live there. —Jeswsi Loerch

There’s so much to say about
Sally that a paragraph will never
capture, Lirdle did 1 know that
meering Sally in 1981 would
literally change my life path. She
introduced me intw PAS and
cruly the rest is history! Audubon
friends, birder extraordinaire,
environmental activist, college
degrees, environmentral educaror,
and a never-ending journey of
discovery filled my life. 1 regret
thar 1 didn’t get a chance to thank
her for thar initial introduction.
This doesn’t begin 1o touch all
of the things she did to protect
wildlife and our environment.
Sally is yet another thar proves
one person CAN make a dif-
ference. Thank you, Sally—I'm
sure youre hangin’ with the
local chickadee flock! ——Zérri
(Spencer) Wentworth-Davis

Since I could only identify
ctows and robins, | decided to
audit a course on bird identifica-
tion thar was offered ar Everert
Community College. With Sally
as the instrucror, I got more than
[ ever dreamed such a class would
afford me. Sally also introduced
me to Pilchuck Audubon and a
rich community of environmen-
tal activists that would become
treasured friends.

Sally and Jan were incredibly
welcoming and patient teachers
on the many field trips they led
where 1 and my two daughrers
(now grown) gleaned informa-
don from their vast knowledge
of the narural world. Without
Sally, I wonder if 1 ever would
have found an opportunity to
connect as solidly with the envi-

ronmental COmMMunity as L have.
Sally made a large impact on
improving our natural world and
a very large and treasured impact
on my life. —/udy Lowel]

Sally will really be missed. The
first time I met her, she was
teaching 2 Master Birder class
session, 1 think in 1987. Though
the phrase had probably been
around for some time, the first
time that I heard, “Think glob-
ally, act locally” was from Sally
thar evening, —Hilkka Egtveds

1 met Sally van Niel on the
board ar Pilchuck Audubon
Society. 1 was on the board
as first County Issues Chair,
and then as an at-large mem-
ber. From the beginning I had
heard from folks nothing but
great things abourt Sally and her
husband Jan; how they were the
founders of Pilchuck Audubon
Society, that they were great
Everet Community College
teachers, and how much they
worked to protect birds and
habirar,

After getting to know Sally
better over the last three years,
I was struck with the commit-
ment Sally had. She was never
an in-your-face sort of person;
but her quiet soft ways of speak-
ing to the issues was highly
respected by those who were
listening.

Sally had many health chal-
lenges, but what always amazed
me she never seemed o let
thar get in her way. Up until
she became ill and her recent
passing, she attended pracu-
cally every Board meeting and
numerous functions and events.
It is no wonder she received
so many awards. She was a
true believer and a true worker
toward protection of our envi-
ronment. She will be deeply
missed; no it’s up to all of us 1o
carry her spirit and work for-
ward. —Kristin Kelly



"1he purpose of learning is
growth, and our minds, unlike
our bodies, can continue grow-
ing as we continue to lve”

— Mortimor Adler

I agree with part of this
quote: our minds conrinue to
grow through educadon. Bur
my waistline continues 1o want
to grow larger, too! Around this
time of year many of us con-
sider going on a diet to fight
this bulging battle.

I'd like to suggest another
New Year’s resolution to fight
another battde. Go on a diet
to reduce your ecological foot-
print. Although I've already
made some changes in my life,
I know there are still changes I
can make to weigh less on the
world.

The motivations may be the
similar to going on a food diet:
I want to look good to my
friends and colleagues, I know
i'll be better for my health (and
others), and it may allow me 1o
live longer (and the planer as
we know it).

It's not just a marter of hav-
ing information. We know that
eating lots of doughnurts and
drinking lots of soda is not good
for us, We also know thar driv-
ing SUVs, using pesticides on
lawns, and clear-curting forests
for developments are not good
for the planet. With dps on
being “green” becoming preva-
lent in the mass media, we have
access to lots of informarion on
whart changes we can make.

The hardest part of changing
our footprints, is it requires
us to make changes when it’s
casier to continue to do what
we have been doing our entire
lives. And just like going on a
dier, it is so tempting to revert
to old habits. For instance, who
wants to ride their bike to the
store when your car is siring
right there, is raining, and
your bike is buried in your
garage with a flat dire?

So the best way to diet is to
make it as casy as possible to
change your habits. On a food
diet, you would avoid having
junk food in your kirchen and
instead have healthy snacks.
For the low carbon emissions
dier, you'll also want to make
some changes to how things
are set up at home and your
wotkplace. T hang my cloth
bags right next to the door so [
don’t forget them when I go to
the store. I have my recycling
right under the kitchen sink
so irs easier for me to recycle
something than t throw it
out. I shop at my local food
co-op where almost everything
is organic or locally grown, and
there’s not a lor of non-organic
options like at the larger chain
stores.

My own personal goal is to
make one change a month. For
January, I'm going to bring my
own Tupperware with me when
I go our to cat. Too ofien I've
asked for a doggy bag, think-
ing I'm doing the right thing
by not wasting food, and have
been faced with a Styrofoam
container, I'll make it easier
on myself by leaving a reusable
container in my bag, next the
travel mug, which I also carry
with me.

Join me this year in mak-
ing one change a month,
and try to think of a way to
make that change easier for
you. Eventually, those changes
become habit. I've come to
find it strange when 1 get com-
plimented for riding my bike
to et around
bec
mal
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1 recently acknowledged my
first year here in the PNW,
Afier many years of visitng,
the time was right to make the
move. So far [ have mispro-
nounced every city, county, and
road that is new o me. And,
I grew up in the Midwest in
Indian Hills Subdivision with
names like Cayuga, Dowagiac,
and Onondaga 1o name a few.

As I ventured out I have
only been lost several times.
Visiting the zoo in Seartle was
an advenrture. I wld my sen,
when we find I-5 we won' be
lost any more! The brain aero-
bics that happened that day
left me mentally fatigued for

a week.

Navigaring through a new
organization had adventures,
too. When [ volunrteered for
the Volunteer Chair, T had no
idea I would meet such won-
derful people. Everyone has
been so very helpful. The com-
mitree helped to get everything
organized. We have big plans
ahead for the comminee, and
we have wonderful people on
the commirtee that will make
it happen!

At the last meeting [ took a
real sigh of relief. The ground-
work is done. The commirtee is
able to move on, and nothing
short of a miracle happened
shortly after the last newsletter
with all bur one of the posi-
tons opened has been filled!
I re-read the last article of the
Profile — was I depressed and
discouraged or what! I gave
myself until January and if
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Education Chair. Whar a gift
she is and will be. Hana Bales-
Kogan srepped forward after I _
met with her at her home. Sh
is such a welcome addition.
Tleen Weber decided to stay
on as the database chair after
I resigned from the Volunteer
Chair and volunteered for the
Membership Chair. It made
sense after Ileen extended my
lease another year! There are
other changes in the works.
The Universe has been kind,
filling positions before they are
officially open. Life is good!

People have stepped forward
and joined the Port Susan Bay
Action Team! Yer, we have suf-
fered such a sad loss when Sally
van Niel made her final adven-
ture and left this earchly life
in November. I know Jan van
Niel will remain on the com-
mitree and stay the course for
the environment as we work
toward the goal of making the
Port Susan Bay - IBA a “werk
in progress.”

To each of you who hav™ >

helped me along the way anc
o cach of you who stepped
forward when I made the call
for volunteers, I want to say,
“thank you, thank you, thank
you! And, a special “Thank
you” to my sister, lleen. No
way could I have mastered the
skills T have learned and will
conrinue to learn as I volunteer
for Pilchuck. Thank you, Tleen.
The best sister anyone could
ask for in chis lifetime!

Now, as | resign as your
Volunteer Chair, T leave know-
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Pilchuck Audubon Society
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Snobomish, WA 98290

\,

3

N7
3
LALICLUULS 3 S50 BLICLILUTL S1er) VIMEAUGEY TS LCLIC WL}
O Introductory Membership $20 O Renewal $35
Make check payable to: Make check payable to;
National Audubon Society National Audubon Society
Mail your check and this form to: Mail your check and this form to:
PAS, Judy Lowell, Membership Chair NAS
1429 Avenue D, PMB 198, Membership Data Center
Snohomish, WA 98290 POB 52529
o Boulder, CO 80322-2529

0 I'd like to save PAS money and read the Profile on
the Web at www.pilchuckaudubon.org. Please don't
mail it to me. I've included my e-mail address at left

so you can let me know when each issue is available. —

y
Name: Phene:
Address:

City: State: Zip.
E-mail:

0 Please contact me about volunteer opportunities.

I am interested in the Conservarion Committee,
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